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WEST LAVINGTON PARISH COUNCIL
   MEETING OF THE PARISH COUNCIL 6th JUNE 2019, 7PM

IN THE WEST LAVINGTON VILLAGE HALL
MINUTES
	Present:
	Councillors:Mrs B Herniman,  Mr M May, Mrs H Freeman, Mr P Blundell,  Mr R  Oglesby, Mr M Challinor, Mrs J Ford and Mr A Morton . 
	

	Also present 
	Mrs K Elston (Clerk), Mr D Muns, and Councillor R Gamble.
	

	19/20/035
	Apologies for absence
· Mr S Coxhead and Mr R Scott.
	

	19/20/036
	Declaration of interests
· Mr M May declared an interest in Agenda item 9 Finance in relation to
   the grant request for the West Lavington Youth Club.
	

	19/20/037
	Minutes of the last parish council meeting 02/05/19 and Matters Arising
·  Minutes were agreed to be a true and accurate record.  Chair

    signed the minutes.

·  Minutes for April also signed following amendments made at the last 

    meeting in May.

·  Matters arising:
    Parish Council Diary – the Chair and Clerk have set up an electronic  google diary and it would be ideal if councillors could submit their holiday dates so that they could be entered in the diary.

    Area Board – Mr A Morton attended on 13th May and advised that there was no major news to report.

·  Dauntseys’ Governor vacancy and relationship with school – 

    councillors agreed for Mrs Herniman to approach the Chair of 

    Governors direct.  Clerk to pass the contact details to Mrs Herniman.
	All councillors

KE

	19/20/038
	Confidential Minute (Mr Muns left the meeting for this item)
	

	19/20/039
	Chairman’s Announcements
·  The parish council commemorates the 75th anniversary of D Day.  It 
    gives thanks to all those who gave their lives, or who took part, helping us to have the liberty and freedom of today.
·  Meetings with councillors and community – Chair advised that she

    has met with all councillors on a one to one basis and members of the

    community.  Mr Ragoo from the shop reported that he is concerned

    about the rubbish outside of the shop and picks it up on a

    regular basis.  The chair is also planning to meet Councillor 

    Richard Gamble and Dauntsey’s School.

·  Mrs Gamble resignation – a letter of thanks has been sent for her

    seven years’ service to the council and the Neighbourhood Plan.
·  Email from member of community regarding the rubbish at the 

    Recreation ground. The clerk and Chair have responded and taken appropriate action.
·  Website uploading – a risk had been identified in terms of being able

    to upload documents when the website manager is on holidayThe Chair and Webmaster have identified a solution which enables emergency postings as well as uploads for agendas and minutes. This is a limited service, but is sufficient to minimise our risk to an acceptable level.
·  Carparking at Sandfields – an email has been received from a 

    member of the community who has expressed concern about

    parked cars at the entrance to Sandfields in terms of being dangerous

    for pedestrians.  Cars have been parked half on the pavement but the 
    police confirmed that this only becomes an offence when someone 
   cannot get past on the pavement and then puts in a complaint. 
               Councillors agreed the action was to advis the local police community
               officer.   Clerk to email Community officer.
    Remembrance Sunday in November – the wreath will be ordered this 

    month and councillors were in agreement to include the West 

    Lavington logo on the wreath.

·  Invitation to attend the unveiling of the WW1 Toposcope on 28th June.

    Mr Challinor and Mr Blundell will attend.

·  Mr Challinor resignation due to him moving away from the parish – this will come into effect after the next meeting in July  and then this vacancy will be adverstised.  The Chair expressed the loss this will be to the parish Council.

·  Existing Councillor vacancy – this has been advertised and Wiltshire
   Council have advised that the deadline for the community to request 
   an election is 14th June.  After this date the parish council will be able
   to co-opt to fill the position from those who  have expressed an 
   interest.  To be placed on the next agenda.
	KE

MC/PB

KE

	19/20/040
	Public Participation 
·  There was none.
	

	19/20/041
	Wiltshire Councillor Report – Councillor Richard Gamble
·  Parish councillors congratulated Councillor Gamble on becoming Vice Chair of Wiltshire Council.

·  Road closure at Shrewton – email confirmation received which has

advised that the signage has now improved for diverted road users.  It is hoped that there will be more notice going forward for road closures and diversions.  Councillor Gamble thanked West Lavington Parish Council for contacting Highways at Wiltshire Council to express their concern over the late notification of the road

    closure at Shrewton.  
·  Abandoned car in village on A360 – there has been a car parked on   the road opposite The Manor which has been reported as an abandoned car. Wiltshire Council will return to the village to remove the car.

·   Health and Wellbeing Day on 15th June 2019 – this will be on The

    Green at Devizes.

·  Area Board – this will be on 16th July in the Shambles at Devizes.
	

	19/20/042
	Neighbourhood Plan (NHP)and associated draft Master Plan 

·  NHP Steering Group – will need to consider the future of the 

          Group once the Referendum closes today.  This will be on the

          agenda for July.  
·   Masterplan (the draft new site plan) – this was presented at the Annual Parish Meeting by Gaigers Brothers who own the site voted by the community as the preferred site for development.  The parish council now also needs to comment on the plan and ask questions in relation to it as part of the consultation process.  Comments and questions raised by councillors were recorded on a flip chart; this to be typed up by Chair.
· Some councillors requested clarification as to the parish council’s role in the consultation phase of planning developments – the chair would seek appropriate advice before sending the council’s feedback to the developers.
·  The result of the Referendum should be announced in the morning

    of the 7th.

·  Planning applications in the parish – if the Referendum is agreed then

    any further planning applications considered by the parish council will

    need to consider them alongside the NHP. 
	

	19/20/043
	Planning
APPLICATIONS

· 19/04634/FUL 9 High Street, West Lavington, Devizes SN10 4HQ – 
   Erection of standalone dwelling house – councillors raised a number
   of concerns.  The previous application for the four houses facing onto

   the High Street still has a number of conditions not yet completed which relate to the proposed application area.  Councillors were also concerned about parking for an additional house and visibility as any building should still be within the building line of the existing houses and The Mercers.  

   Further concerns raised about highways and the entrance coming out
   onto an already busy road with bus stops, crossings etc.  Councillors

   objected to the application.

· 19/04647/TCA 85 High Street, Littleton Panell, Devizes SN10 4EU –
   T1 Sycamore tree – fell.  Councillors had not objections.

· 19/04507/FUL 55 High Street, West Lavington, Devizes SN10 4JB 
    – Timber framed extension above existing single storey building to  

    rear of the property.  New oak framed double garage with office 
    above to rear of the property.  Councillors felt that the Larch Cladding
    proposed on the extension of the building is not in keeping with the 
    rest of the exterior of the property.  Councillors would also express in
    their comments to Wiltshrie Council that if the permission be granted 
    a condition should be put in place that the garage and office should only be used for ancillary purposes of the residence at 55 High Street.
    Councillors were also concerned about the welfare of the mature horse chestnut tree in the neighbour’s garden close to the boundary with no.55 if footings etc for the garage were dug and that this should be investigated further.  Councillors were not objecting but would want conditions to be in place should the application been granted.

DECISIONS

· 19/02689/FUL 40 High Street, West Lavington, Devizes SN10 4ES – proposed orangery to side elevation.  Approved with conditions on
   20.05.19.
· 19/03344/TCA Littleton Lodge, 39 High Street, Littleton Panell,   
   Devizes SN10 4ES – T1 Robinia – remove deadwood over driveway, 
   T2 Ash crown raise over the road, removing 7 lower limbs on the east 
   side, T3/4 Weeping Ash remove both trees and T5 Apple – 
   pollardback to old knuckles.  Approved on 08.05.19
· 19/00516/FUL Home Farm, 61 High Street, West Lavington, 
   Devizes SN10 4JB – Proposed glamping site.  Refused 02.05.19.
	

	19/20/044
	Finance
·  Budget monitoring – clerk has sent out the monitoring sheet and a

   a cash flow sheet drafted by Mr May.  The funding carried forward
   from 2018-19 in the sum of £9104 of which £5228 is ringfenced CIL
   money.  It is anticipated that this will be used for the railings at 

   Rickbarton.

·  Financial Statement 2018/19 – Clerk has sent out an amended 

   version as a late statement from Lloyds Bank which details interest

   on the General Reserves account of additional interest in the sum of 
   £6.06.  Therefore the end of year Financial Statement has changed

   and the Clerk will send out the new version.

·  Lloyds Bank signatories – form downloaded and signed tonight to 

   remove Mrs S Gamble.  Form also completed to add Mrs

   Herniman as a signatory which councillors agreed upon:

   Proposed: Mr M May

   Seconded: Mr T Morton

   All councillors present in agreement

   Clerk to send forms to Lloyds.

·  Grant for Friendship Group – Mr May advised the council that he had
   been approached by Eileen Hinton from the Friendship Group to 

   request a grant to cover the cost of a bus for a trip later in the year.
   The amount requested was in the sum of £431.  Councillors were in 

   agreement to pay the invoice when it was presented.

   Proposed: Mrs B Herniman

  Seconded: Mr M Challinor

  All councillors present in agreement

  Clerk to email Mrs Hinton to advise of the decision and ask for a short

  written request as per the Grants Policy.

·  Grant request from Streetscene – Mrs Herniman met with the group

   recently and they have made a request for a grant to enable them to

   purchase plants to be able to continue their work in the village.  The

   request was for £250.  Councillors were in agreement to make a 

   donation of £250.

   Proposed: Mr M Challinor

   Seconded: Mr P Blundell

   All councillors present in agreement

·  Grant request from West Lavington Youth Club – request has been
   received asking for a grant.  The request is for the amount to be 

   returned to the same level as in 2017-18 for £3000.  Councillors

   asked what the impact has been now the grant has been reduced

   during the last year.  The impact was identified as the loss of the 

   Junior Youth Club  session.  Councillors were in agreement to
   restore the grant to £3000 for 2019-20, paid in two instalments but

   with the understanding that the additional £800 is to reinstate the

   junior youth club.  Clerk to write letter to Youth Club to confirm the

   position.  
   Proposed: Mr T Morton

   Seconded: Mr M Challinor
   All councillors present in agreement

·  Clerk advised councillors that the grants they have been making
   are likely to exceed the funding they have allocated for grants.

·  Clerk Office expenses – these were not claimed in 2018-19 and

   the clerk has raised an invoice for £310.80 (12 x £25.90) and for 3

   months for 2019-20 in the of £77.70.  Councillors agreed to draw a 

   cheque for £388.59.  July payment to be by cheque and then 
   councillors agreed to set up a Standing Order from August onwards.

   Clerk to complete Standing Order to be signed at the next meeting.

   Proposed: Mrs J Ford

   Seconded: Mr M Challinor

  All councillors present in agreement
·  Insurance renewal – invoice has been received from Norris and Fisher

   in the sum of £997.82.  Councillors agreed at their Annual Parish
   Council meeting to continue this payment.

·  Parish online subscription – invoice has been received in the sum of

   £36.  Councillors had agreed at their Annual Parish Council meeting

   to continue this subscription.

·  Cheque received in the sum of £30.75 – this is from Mrs Gamble who 
   purchased the unused wine from the Annual Parish Meeting on 20 

   May.  Clerk to pay into current bank account.  Cost of beverages for

   the meeting was in the sum of £128, which will be reimbursed to Mrs

   Freeman this evening.

·  Work on website for NHP Referendum – there were a number of

   documents that had to be uploaded onto the website during the 

   preparation for the Referendum.  An invoice from Chris Hardwick

   has been received in the sum of £75 which councillors agreed to pay.

   Proposed: Mrs B Herniman

   Seconded: Mrs H Freeman

   All councillors present in agreement

·  Disbursements

Cheque Number                    Payee                                                           £
SO                                          Chris Hardwick (website)                             28.00

SO                                          Charlton Baker                                             12.50
1652                                       Mike May (flowers for SG)                             30.00                                                                                                           

1653                                       Churchill Arms                                               70.00                                                   

1654                                       Kaye Elston (clerk salary)l                           291.80               

1655                                       Geophere Online (Parish online)                   36.00              

1656                                       Norris and Fisher insurance                         997.82      
1657                                       Julia Ford (stationary)                                      6.00            
1658                                       Hazel Freeman (refreshments)                   128.00                         

1659                                       Len Salisbury bin clearing                             80.00                                           
1660                                       Bridget Herniman (stationary)                          7.00

1661                                       Proludic (play equipment)                            730.55
1662                                       Proludic (play equipment)                          1328.18

1663                                       Chris Hardwick (website)                               75.00               

1664                                       Streetscene (grant)                                      250.00

1665                                       WL Youth Club (grant)                               1500.00

1666                                       Kaye Elston (office ex)                                 388.50

1667                                       West Lavington PCC                                   400.00  
	KE

KE

KE

KE

KE

	19/20/045
	Closed Burial Ground
·  Wiltshire Council took over the responsibility for the liability and

   maintenance on 1 April 2019.  The agreement was to cut every 4-5
   weeks approximately.

·  The first cut was put in place after some pressure from the church but 

   the grass is not collected up but left in piles.  This occurred on

   20.05.19.

·  The church is concerned that the cuts will not be often enough for the

   weddings that are due to take place during the summer.  The church

   have asked for some support with additional cuts that may need to 

  happen.  The cost of additional cuts are £90 (from another contractor)
  and this includes taking the grass away.

·   Councillors agreed to provide a one off grant of £400 to support the
   church during this transition period..
	

	19/20/046
	Vacancy for Parish Councillor

·      See Minute 19/20/039 above.
	

	19/20/047
	Receipt of Committee/Working Group and Project Reports
·      Footpaths – Mrs Ford thanked councillors for completing their walks

     for the annual rights of way survey.
·      Right of Way Section 31 – the landowner at Kelston Farm has
     submitted an application under Section 31 of the Highways Act

     1980 and Section 15A(1) of the Commons Act 2006.  Which means

     the owner has identified the recorded public rights of way (footpaths, 
     bridleways, restricted byways and byways open to all traffic. The 

     owners could restrict people using the unofficial pathways by various

     means.  The councillors agreed that a direct approach to the 

     landowner to try and establish their intentions going forward would

     be helpful.  Mrs Ford will make contact with them.
· Playgrounds Working Group – there was a report from a member of

of the community in relation to the rubbish and possible drug taking

at the BMX track.  A small group of councillors went down to the track and removed the rubbish.  The parish council pays someone on a self-employed basis to empty the bins once a week and there is a need to check out an optimum day of the week to empty.  Councillors also feel that there is a need for a larger bin.  Mr Blundell agreed to source a bin to purchase and then request the clerk to place the order.

Proposed: Mrs J Ford

Seconded: Mrs H Freeman

All councillors present in agreement
The CCTV camera was also viewed with nothing untoward identified.

Mr Blundell confirmed that the area is inspected once a week by a 

member of the Playgrounds working party.

·       Hedges House Steps – Mr Blundell has secured a quote from 
      another contractor, Mr Ansell.  The estimate is for £2560 plus VAT. 

      Councillors were in agreement to commission Mr Ansell to do the 

     work as he has also advised that he could complete the steps before 

     the village fete and then the complete the slope later in the month.

     Proposed: Mr R Oglesby

    Seconded: Mr M Challinor

    All councillors present in agreement

    Clerk to instruct Mr Ansell to do the work.  Chair reminded councillors

    that written quotes need to be addressed the clerk as in the Financial 

    Regulations.

·     Memorial Wood – the draft Heads of Terms have been received but

    quote an annual rent of £350 per annum.  Councillors were in 
    agreement that this needs to be negotiated as it would be too much
    of a commitment for the parish council.  Clerk to follow up this 

    communication with the MOD.
    Chair re-itterated the legal necessity for all contracts to be in the
    name of the clerk to the parish council and not individually named 
    councillors

·     Railings – Mr Ansell has put in quote for this work but it was agreed 
    to put on the agenda when Mr Scott would be present.

·     Cleaning of the War Memorial – to be placed on the next agenda.

·     Proludic Invoices have been submitted to the clerk and Mr Blundell

    confirmed the work has been completed as agreed at a previous 

  meeting.  Invoices will be paid.
	JCF
PB

KE
All councillors

KE

KE
KE



	19/20/048
	Annual Parish Meeting 20.05.19 - evaluation
·    Councillors felt the event was successful with good attendance from
   the community.  Gaigers also took their own evaluations from their

   presentation.  It was a good opportunity for the community to

   engage with the Master Plan for the Lavington Lane 

   development.
	

	19/20/049
	Council Review of Committee/Working Group structures/Terms of Reference
·   Date agreed to be 25 July at 1900.  Mr May confirmed the Giles
  room is available.  Clerk to book with village hall manager.
	KE


	19/20/050
	VE Day May 2020
·   To be placed on next agenda.
	KE

	19/20/051
	Area Board
·    Next date is 15 July and Mrs Herniman will attend.
	BH

	19/20/052
	Date of next parish council meeting
·    4 July 2019 at 1900

·    Risk Committee on 4 July at 1800
	


Meeting closed at 2150
Signed……………………………………………………………………………..4 July 2019
